
VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE
Report for the Village Council Meeting

SUBJECT: SUBMITTED BY:

Special Use for an animal boarding facility at 941 63rd Street
Stan Popovich, AICP
Director of Community Development

SYNOPSIS

The petitioner is requesting a Special Use to permit an animal boarding facility in the B-2, General Retail 
Business zoning district at 941 63rd Street.

STRATEGIC PLAN ALIGNMENT

The goals for 2011-2018 include Strong and Diverse Local Economy.

FISCAL IMPACT
n/a

RECOMMENDATION

Approval on the November 10, 2015 active agenda per the Plan Commission’s unanimous positive 
recommendation.  The Plan Commission found that the proposal is an appropriate use in the district, is 
compatible with the Comprehensive Plan and meets all standards for approval of a Special Use per Section 
28.12.050 of the Zoning Ordinance. 

BACKGROUND

Property Information & Zoning Request 
The petitioner is proposing to redevelop the property located on the south side of 63rd Street, 150 feet east of 
Main Street. This 28,525 square foot property is located in the B-2, General Retail Business zoning district 
and is currently improved with a one-story veterinarian care clinic and a surface parking lot.  The applicant is 
proposing to redevelop the property with a new two-story 10,300 square foot facility on the western half of 
the property.  The new facility will contain the following services and features:
  

 Reception/Lobby/Waiting Area/Offices
 Full-service veterinary care 
 Pet grooming stations
 Pet boarding suites
 Indoor and outdoor (courtyard) play areas
 Obedience training rooms  
 Adoption service rooms

The applicant is applying for a Special Use in order to operate the animal boarding service portion of the 
business.  All other services and activities are allowed by-right in the B-2 district. The animal boarding 
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services will occupy approximately 1/3 of the gross floor area of the proposed building. The maximum 
number of animals would be 60. Per Section 28.6.160.A of the Municipal Code, all boarding uses shall take 
place inside the principal building.  As proposed, all boarding will take place within the building.  

Compliance with the Comprehensive Plan
The subject property is located on 63rd Street which is identified as Neighborhood Commercial in the 
Comprehensive Plan.  The Comprehensive Plan states that land uses under that category are service 
businesses that serve the needs of the nearby residents. The proposed use will provide needed pet services for 
the residents of Downers Grove. The Comprehensive Plan also states that aging properties, such as the subject 
property, should be redeveloped to ensure that the community’s commercial buildings do not become 
functionally obsolete.  The proposed use and redevelopment is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan. 

Compliance with the Zoning Ordinance
The proposed project meets all the bulk and setback regulations for the B-2 zoning district. The petitioner will 
be improving the perimeter of the property with landscaping and a six-foot tall solid fence. Additionally, the 
proposed development will be increasing the landscaped open space area as compared to the existing 
property.  The proposed development is consistent with the Zoning Ordinance.

Public Improvements
There are no public improvements required with this proposal. The only access to this property is from the 
curb cut off of 63rd Street. The applicant is proposing to move the curb cut and driveway farther east.  The 
applicant will have to apply for a permit with the DuPage Department of Transportation for any modification 
to the property’s curb cut.

Public Comment
During the Plan Commission meeting, the public expressed concerns. The petitioner addressed the concerns in 
their presentation at the Plan Commission meeting.  The concerns and responses are presented below:

Concern Response
The dogs barking will be a nuisance to the 
neighborhood.

 Petitioner will keep all dog boarding inside the 
building.

 Petitioner has revised the south elevation to eliminate 
all windows on this façade to provide better noise 
abatement.

 The outdoor play area is only open towards the 
commercial to the west and staff will be present to 
supervise the dogs.

 There will be landscaping and fencing surrounding 
the property to minimize any potential noise.

 The outdoor play area will contain sound-dampening 
panels to further minimize any potential noise.

The proposed use is not in keeping with the 
neighborhood.  

 The current zoning for the entire property is B-2, 
General Retail Business.

 The proposed development meets all the Zoning 
Ordinance bulk and setback regulations.

 The current structure is already being used as a 
veterinary clinic with limited boarding activities.

The proposed development is too large for  The proposed development meets all Zoning 
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the property. Ordinance bulk and setback regulations.

ATTACHMENTS

Ordinance
Aerial Map
Staff Report with attachments dated October 12, 2015
Draft Minutes of the Plan Commission Hearing dated October 12, 2015
Revised south elevation
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941 63rd 
Special Use – 15-PLC-0032

ORDINANCE NO. ________

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING A SPECIAL USE
FOR 941 63rd STREET TO PERMIT AN ANIMAL BOARDING SHELTER

WHEREAS, the following described property, to wit:

Parcel 1:  
LOT 9 IN DOWNERS GROVE MEADOW LAWN, BEING A SUBDIVISION OF PART OF THE 
NORTHEAST QUARTER OF THE NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SECTION 20, TOWNSHIP 38 
NORTH RANGE 11, EAST OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN, ACCORDING TO THE 
PLAT THEREOF RECORDED JULY 11, 1951, AS DOCUMENT 628245.

Parcel 2: 
LOT 10 (EXCEPT THE WESTERLY 150 FEET THEREOF) IN DOWNERS GROVE MEADOW 
LAWN, BEING A SUBDIVISION OF PART OF THE NORTHEAST QUARTER OF THE 
NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SECTION 20, TOWNSHIP 38 NORTH RANGE 11, EAST OF THE 
THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN, ACCORDING TO THE PLAT THEREOF RECORDED JULY 11, 
1951, AS DOCUMENT 628245.

Commonly known as 941 63rd Street, Downers Grove, IL 60515 (PINs 09-20-114-002 & 09-20-114-
018) 

(hereinafter referred to as the "Property") is presently zoned "B-2, General Retail Business" under the 
Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance of the Village of Downers Grove; and 

WHEREAS, the owner of the Property has filed with the Plan Commission, a written petition 
conforming to the requirements of the Zoning Ordinance, requesting that a Special Use per Section 28.5.010 of 
the Zoning Ordinance be granted to allow an animal boarding shelter; and,

WHEREAS, such petition was referred to the Plan Commission of the Village of Downers Grove, and 
said Plan Commission has given the required public notice, has conducted a public hearing respecting said 
petition on October 12, 2015 and has made its findings and recommendations, all in accordance with the 
statutes of the State of Illinois and the ordinances of the Village of Downers Grove; and, 

WHEREAS, the Plan Commission has recommended approval of the Special Use, subject to certain 
conditions; and,

WHEREAS, the Village Council finds that the evidence presented in support of said petition, as stated 
in the aforesaid findings and recommendations of the Plan Commission, is such as to establish the following:

1. That the proposed use is expressly authorized as a Special Use in the district in which it is to be located;  

2. That the proposed use at the proposed location is necessary or desirable to provide a service or a facility 
that is in the interest of public convenience and will contribute to the general welfare of the neighborhood 
or community.

3.  That the proposed use will not, in this particular case, be detrimental to the health, safety or general welfare 

1
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of persons residing or working in the vicinity or be injurious to property values or improvements in the 
vicinity. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Village of Downers Grove, in DuPage 
County, Illinois, as follows:

SECTION 1.  That Special Use of the Property is hereby granted to allow an animal boarding shelter. 

SECTION 2.  This approval is subject to the following conditions:   

1. The special use shall substantially conform to the staff report dated October 12, 2015; 
architectural drawings prepared by Linden Group dated July 9, 2015, last revised on October 6, 
2015, the landscape drawings prepared by Erickson Engineering dated August 7, 2015, last 
revised on October 6, 2015 and the engineering drawings prepared by Vantage Point 
Engineering dated August 7, 2015, last revised on October 6, 2015, except as such plans may be 
modified to conform to the Village codes and ordinances.

2. A Certificate of Occupancy shall not be issued for the new facility until the existing building 
on-site has been demolished.

3. All parking lot screening shall be at least three feet tall at time of planting.

4. The applicant shall apply for all signage under a separate permit and shall comply with the Sign 
Ordinance.

5. Prior to issuing a building permit, an administrative lot consolidation shall be completed.

6. The building shall be equipped with an automatic suppression system and an automatic and 
manual fire alarm system.

7. The petitioner shall install signage along the east property line landscaping stating the 
following: “No Dog Walking This Area, Drains to River”.

SECTION 3.  The above conditions are hereby made part of the terms under which the Special Use is 
granted.  Violation of any or all of such conditions shall be deemed a violation of the Village of Downers Grove 
Zoning Ordinance, the penalty for which may include, but is not limited to, a fine and/or revocation of the 
Special Use granted herein.  

SECTION 4.  That all ordinances or parts of ordinances in conflict with the provisions of this ordinance 
are hereby repealed.

                                                          
Mayor

Passed:
Published:
Attest:                                                               

Village Clerk
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VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE 

REPORT FOR THE PLAN COMMISSION 
OCTOBER 12, 2015 AGENDA 

 
 

SUBJECT:                                             TYPE:                                      SUBMITTED BY: 
 
15-PLC-0032 
Animal Boarding Shelter at 
941 63rd Street 

 
 
 
Special Use  

 
 
Patrick Ainsworth, AICP 
Planner 

 
 

REQUEST 
The petitioner is requesting Special Use approval to operate an animal boarding business at 941 63rd Street which 
is located in the B-2, General Retail Business zoning district.  

 
NOTICE 
The application has been filed in conformance with applicable procedural and public notice requirements. 
 
GENERAL INFORMATION 

  
OWNER: J.D. Jobe 
  1610 Heather Lane 
  Darien, IL 60561 
 
APPLICANT:  HRWE Management Company   
 16W361 S Frontage Road Suite 106  
 Burr Ridge, IL 60527 
  

PROPERTY INFORMATION 
 

EXISTING ZONING: B-2, General Retail Business 
EXISTING LAND USE: Veterinarian Care Clinic  
PROPERTY SIZE: 28,525 sq ft (0.65 acres) 
PINS: 09-20-114-002 & 09-20-114-018 

 
SURROUNDING ZONING AND LAND USES 

  ZONING     FUTURE LAND USE 
NORTH: B-2, General Retail Business   Neighborhood Commercial 
SOUTH: R-3, Residential Detached House 3   Single Family Residential  
EAST: R-3, Residential Detached House 3  Single Family Residential  
WEST: B-2, General Retail Business   Neighborhood Commercial  

 
ANALYSIS 

 
SUBMITTALS 
This report is based on the following documents, which are on file with the Department of Community 
Development: 
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1. Project Narrative  
2. Plat of Survey 
3. Architectural Plans 
4. Engineering Plans 
5. Landscape Plan 
6. Plat of Consolidation 

 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION 
The applicant is proposing to construct a 10,350 square foot, two-story commercial building that will house 
a full-service veterinary care clinic, grooming services and animal boarding services.  The veterinarian care 
clinic and grooming services are permitted uses; however, animal boarding service is a special use per 
Section 5.010 of the Zoning Ordinance. As such, the petitioner is required to apply for a special use to 
operate an animal boarding facility at the subject property. Currently, the subject property is improved with 
a one-story commercial building and a surface parking lot. The existing building currently contains a 
veterinary care clinic and the petitioner is proposing to continue operating the business out of the existing 
structure until the new facility is constructed. The petitioner has provided a staging plan to show how 
construction will take place while the current building remains open for veterinary care services.  
 
Proposed Development 
The petitioner is proposing to demolish the existing vacant building and construct a two-story, 10,350 
square foot commercial building that will offer the following features: 
 

� Reception/Lobby/Waiting Area 
� Six animal examination rooms 
� On-site surgical rooms 
� An on-site pharmacy and laboratory 
� Pet grooming stations 
� Pet boarding suites 
� Indoor play area 
� Outdoor play area (courtyard) 
� Obedience training rooms   
� Adoption service rooms 
� Employee offices  
� Employee breakroom  

 
The proposed building will be constructed on the west side of the property.  The outdoor play area will also 
be situated along the west property line and surrounded by three walls of the subject building which only 
opens to the west.  Any noise created from the outside play area will be minimized from the neighboring 
residential properties by the courtyard design.  The petitioner is also proposing extensive landscaping 
around the perimeter of the building and the property boundaries which will exceed the landscaped open 
space requirements.  Moreover, the property’s east, west and south property lines will be improved with a 
solid fence to create an additional buffer between the subject property and the neighboring residential 
homes.  
 
COMPLIANCE WITH THE COMPREHENSIVE PLAN  
 
The Village’s Comprehensive Plan identifies this property as Neighborhood Commercial.  Properties with 
this classification are land uses that serve the local residence with goods and services on a daily basis. The 
Comprehensive Plan’s Commercial Areas Plan sets out several goals for the Village’s commercial land 

ORD 2015-6475 Page 9 of 43



15-PLC-0032; 941 63rd Street          Page 3 
October 12, 2015 

 
 

 

when considering new development which include: 
� Enhance the quality and appearance of existing commercial areas 
� Strengthening the local economy by adding more jobs 
� Minimize conflicts between commercial areas and the surrounding residential neighborhoods 
� Promote the redevelopment of underutilized properties 

 
The proposed development achieves all of the aforementioned goals as the current property has not been 
updated for some time.  The petitioner has proposed a new facility that will enhance the property and the 
range of services offered to the nearby residents.  Moreover, the petitioner has incorporated design measures 
to minimize any potential impact on the surrounding properties.  The proposed project is consistent with 
the Comprehensive Plan. 
 
COMPLIANCE WITH ZONING ORDINANCE 
The property is zoned B-2, General Retail Business.  The bulk requirements of the proposed development 
in the B-2 zoning district are summarized in the following table: 
 

          Zoning Requirements 

941 63rd Street Required Proposed 
North Setback (Street Yard) 40 ft 40 ft 

East Setback (Side Yard) 16 ft 74 ft 
South Setback (Rear Yard) 26 ft 75 ft 

West Setback (Side Yard) 0 ft 0 ft 

Landscaped Open Space 2,852.5 sf (10%) 7,000 sf (24.5%) 
Street yard landscaped open space 1,426 sf  3,897 sf  

Floor Area Ratio 0.75 (max) 0.36 
Building Height 35 ft (max) 26 ft 

Parking Spaces 34 35 

Building Coverage n/a 18.1% 
 
The proposed development is compliant with all zoning regulations in the B-2 zoning district.  The applicant 
is proposing to house a veterinary care clinic, pet grooming services and an animal boarding facility inside 
of the proposed building.  A veterinary care clinic and grooming services are permitted uses in the B-2 
zoning district where an animal boarding facility is an allowable special use per Section 5.010 of the Zoning 
Ordinance.  The applicant’s proposal is consistent with the Village’s Zoning Ordinance. 
 
PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS 
Based on the existing impervious area on the site and the proposed impervious area, stormwater detention 
is not required for the proposed development.  The proposed Site Plan shows that the property will be 
slightly increasing landscaped open space.  As such, Volume Control Best Management Practices 
(VCBMPs) and Post Construction Best Management Practices (PCBMPs) are not required. 
 
The petitioner is proposing to replace the existing access point onto 63rd Street by relocating the entrance 
farther to the east from the existing driveway.  The petitioner will have to obtain a permit from DuPage 
County Department of Transportation. 
 
PUBLIC SAFETY REQUIREMENTS 
The Fire Prevention Division has reviewed the proposed plans and will require the building include a fire 
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alarm and sprinkler system that meet the Village’s code requirements.   
  
NEIGHBORHOOD COMMENT 
Notice was provided to all property owners 250 feet or less from the property in addition to posting public 
hearing notice signs and publishing the legal notice in the Downers Grove Suburban Life.  There have been 
no public comments received by staff.  
 
FINDINGS OF FACT 
The petitioner is requesting a Special Use to operate an animal boarding facility. Staff finds that the proposal 
meets the standards for granting a Special Use as outlined below: 
 
Section 28.12.050.H Approval Criteria 
No special use may be recommended for approval or approved unless the respective review or decision-making 
body determines that the proposed special use is constituent with and in substantial compliance with all Village 
Council policies and plans and that the applicant has presented evidence to support each of the following 
conclusions: 
 
1. That the proposed use is expressly authorized as a Special Use in the district in which it is to be located;   
 The property is located in the B-2, General Retail Business zoning district. Under Section 5.010 of the 

Zoning Ordinance, an animal boarding facility is listed as an allowable Special Use in the B-2 zoning 
district. This standard has been met. 

 
2. That the proposed use at the proposed location is necessary or desirable to provide a service or a facility 

that is in the interest of public convenience and will contribute to the general welfare of the neighborhood 
or community. 

 The proposed redevelopment of this site with a new animal boarding facility with a veterinary care clinic 
is desirable on the 63rd Street Corridor and will contribute to the general welfare of the community.  The 
proposed development will meet various Comprehensive Plan goals including the redevelopment of an 
underutilized property, enhancing the quality of the 63rd Street commercial corridor and adding extensive 
landscaping and buffering to further separate the commercial property from the neighboring residences.  
This standard has been met. 

 
3. That the proposed use will not, in the particular case, be detrimental to the health, safety or general welfare 

of persons residing or working in the vicinity or be injurious to property values or improvements in the 
vicinity.  

 The proposed development will not be detrimental to the health, safety or general welfare of persons 
residing in or working in the vicinity and will not be injurious to property values or improvements in the 
vicinity.  The proposed development will take an underutilized property and improve it with a full-service 
business including animal boarding.  The proposed development will assist with enhancing the 63rd Street 
corridor with new construction and enhanced landscaping. Property values will not be negatively impacted 
as the petitioner has proposed several design elements into the project to minimize any potential impacts 
including the location of an outdoor courtyard play area located on the west side of the proposed building 
adjacent to a commercial use.  This standard has been met. 

 
 

RECOMMENDATIONS 
 

The proposed Special Use for an animal boarding business at 941 63rd Street is consistent with the 
Comprehensive Plan and the Zoning Ordinance.  Based on the findings listed above, staff recommends the 
Plan Commission forward a positive recommendation to the Village Council regarding 15-PLC-0032 
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subject to the following conditions: 
 

1. The special use shall substantially conform to the staff report; architectural drawings prepared 
by Linden Group dated July 9, 2015, last revised on October 6, 2015, the landscape drawings 
prepared by Erickson Engineering dated August 07, 2015, last revised on October 6, 2015 and 
the engineering drawings prepared by Vantage Point Engineering dated August 7, 2015, last 
revised on October 6, 2015, except as such plans may be modified to conform to the Village 
codes and ordinances. 

2. A Certificate of Occupancy shall not be issued for the new facility until the existing building 
on-site has been demolished. 

3. All parking lot screening shall be at least three-feet tall at time of planting. 
4. The applicant shall apply for all signage under a separate permit and shall comply with the Sign 

Ordinance. 
5. Prior to issuing a building permit, an administrative lot consolidation shall be completed. 
6. The building shall be equipped with an automatic suppression system and an automatic and 

manual fire alarm system. 
7. The petitioner shall install signage along the east property line landscaping stating the 

following: “No Dog Walking This Area, Drains to River”. 
 
  

Staff Report Approved By: 

 

__________________________ 

Stanley J. Popovich, AICP 
Community Development Director 
 
SP; pa 
-att 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

ORD 2015-6475 Page 12 of 43



15-PLC-0032; 941 63rd Street          Page 6 
October 12, 2015 

 
 

 

 
1- Current veterinarian building with a suface parking lot. 

 

 
2 Rear of the subject property abutting residential with limited landscaping. 
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DRAFT

PLAN COMMISSION  OCTOBER 12, 2015

FILE 15-PLC-0032:  (continued from October 5, 2015) A petition seeking approval of a Special 
Use to permit an animal boarding/shelter facility.  The subject property is zoned B-2 General Retail 
Business.  The property is on the south side of 63rd Street approximately 140 feet east of Main 
Street, commonly known as 941 63rd Street, Downers Grove, IL (09-20-114-002 & -018).  RWE 
Management Company, Petitioner; J.D. Jobe, Owner.

Village Planner Ainsworth located the subject property on the overhead, pointed out the current 
zoning (B-2) and zoning for the nearby properties.  The property currently had a one-story 
veterinary care clinic with parking lot, landscaping, fencing, shed and a trash container.  Proposed 
was a two-story, 10,000-plus square foot, full service animal care clinic.  Renderings of the building 
and landscaping followed, along with a description of what a “full service animal care clinic” 
meant.   Section 6.160 of the zoning code was read aloud, with Mr. Ainsworth explaining that “all 
medical care and boarding must be conducted within the completely enclosed principal building.”  
A list of the special uses was referenced, with Mr. Ainsworth confirming that “boarding” was an 
allowable special use, while grooming and veterinary care clinic were permitted uses in the B-2 
zoning.   Tonight’s discussion, would focus on the boarding/shelter/training service as the special 
use being requested.  
 
The building’s floor plans and site plan were reviewed, with Mr. Ainsworth noting the proposed 
building was a 5,000 square foot footprint.  The existing building would be demolished.  No 
variances were being requested and the petitioner’s proposal either met or exceeded the village’s 
requirements.  Mr. Ainsworth reported that the outdoor playground was an ancillary use of the 
business and, as such, the petitioner was designing and orientating the playground to be open to and 
facing the gas station (B-2 zoning) to the west.  Also, a 6- to 8-foot tall privacy fence would be 
installed around the side and rear property lines.   Further landscaping details followed.  

Per staff, the proposal met the requirements for the village’s comprehensive plan, village zoning 
requirements, special use standards and landscaping requirements.  Staff supported the proposal.   

Commissioner questions followed regarding the topography of the site; whether the village ever 
received neighbor complaints from the animal boarding facility located on Ogden Avenue; and the 
plan to dispose animal waste.  Per staff, further questions about operations would be addressed by 
the petitioner.  

Other questions followed regarding the definition of term “boarding”; the building’s animal 
capacity; and whether the business required 24-hour staffing since animals were being boarded 
overnight.  Dir. Popovich confirmed there were no stated requirements for animal capacity within 
the village’s zoning ordinance.  Stormwater signage on the east property line was also mentioned 
and the reason behind it.

For the petitioner, Attorney Bob Aument, 4721 Wallbank Avenue, Downers Grove, introduced 
members of the team:  Dr. Toni Kramer (purchaser/developer of property); Jason Sanderson with 
RWE Management (builder); and Mike Matthys, architect.  

Mr. Sanderson summarized that RWE Management constructed over 90 animal hospitals and was 
experienced in this area.  He summarized that the current clinic had been in the village for over 40 
years and it would continue to run as a veterinary clinic once the new building was constructed.  

1
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The only request was for the additional boarding use.  Photos of the current site and surrounding 
area were presented as well as what the proposed building and its surroundings.  Per Mr. Matthys, 
the proposed building would allow the current business to operate better, look better, and provide 
more services to the community.  

Mr. Matthys confirmed the new building had a 5,000 sq. foot building footprint and will be two 
stories as compared to the current 3,200 sq. foot building footprint which is one story.  All boarding 
would be contained within the building and without operable windows to hinder any noise from 
barking dogs.  A fresh air intake unit would bring in fresh air to the building.  A covered outdoor 
animal run area will be located in the northwest corner of the site and will include noise buffers.  
The landscape area will be increased by 2,000 sq. feet with new plantings and a vinyl fence. 

Mr. Matthys reminded the commissioners the outdoor play area was not under review tonight and 
said the original dog runs that were proposed were pulled from the plans.  The distance from the 
outdoor area to the closest house to the south was 190 feet and 150 feet to the nearest house to the 
east.  The outdoor play area would only be used during business hours of 7:00 AM to 8:00 PM and 
would be supervised at all times.  Proposed building height would be 26 feet, with one section at 30 
feet to hide mechanicals, as compared to the maximum height allowed of 35 feet.   A review of the 
site’s drainage followed, noting the run-off will be directed to 63rd Street and not to the residential 
areas.  

Three interior boarding rooms were pointed out, along with an area that would start as a play area.  
Mr. Matthys expected 15 dogs per room for a total of 60 dogs.  The dogs would have “luxury” 
boarding.  Surgical areas were pointed out.  Pet adoption would be provided by local pet adoption 
agencies.  Sound engineering would be considered when constructing the envelope walls, using 
heavy-duty construction, masonry materials and sound baffling.  The building’s materials would 
consist of masonry, stone, with accents of metal and glass.  

Similar case studies were cited:  Countryside Veterinary Hospital, The Animal Care Clinic of 
Geneva, and Downers Grove Animal Hospital on Ogden Avenue.   Dr. Kramer’s recent 
recognitions were also noted.

Mr. Jason Sanderson with RWE Management, discussed that the medical waste will be picked up 
by a separate service.  Dog waste, however, will be picked up with the regular trash pickup.  Mr. 
Sanderson stated that Countryside’s boarding allowed more dogs and was just as close in proximity 
to residential zoning and they received no complaints.  

Owner, Dr. Kremer, believed his team put together a terrific project and offered to take questions, if 
necessary.  While he said he would prefer this building to have 24-hour service, typically, such 
proposals did not start out that way.  Currently there was boarding in the existing facility; however, 
Dr. Kremer indicated that the number of dogs used for boarding was not necessarily a true number 
because he preferred to see what the demand was first.  

Regarding the outdoor area, Dr. Kremer estimates that approximately four to eight dogs will be out 
in the play area with a staff member.  

Chairman Rickard opened up the meeting to public comment.
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Mr. Peter Gabor, owner of Cedar Lane Kennels, 6901 Dunham Road, stated that DuPage County 
required 5 acres to construct a new kennel and the petitioner has a half acre.  He voiced his concerns 
about dogs being in a confined area and some of the sanitary issues that arise.  He questioned the 
viability of the business as there were other boarding kennels in the area and questioned the “sound-
proofing” that was mentioned.  Mr. Gabor pointed out that Dr. Kramer is not a practicing 
veterinarian but only purchases animal clinics and redevelops them.  He also voiced concern about 
the hours of operation. 

Ms. Susan Callahan, 20W481 Westminster Drive, Downers Grove, is a client of Downers Grove 
Animal Clinic for 24 years.  She shared the wonderful quality of care her animals receive and the 
friendly staff.  She voiced concerns about the quality of care with such a small footprint of 
boarding, but yet supported the new facility due to the proximity to the downtown area.  

Ms. Cindy Lester, 644 67th Street, Downers Grove, is an urban planner and architect who uses this 
facility and trusts the “science.” She supported the proposal and it would be an improvement to the 
corner.  As a client, she appreciated the high-end boarding.  Her dogs are treated as family.  

Mr. Wayne Hall, 942 Meadowlawn Ave., resides behind the proposed site and asked to not approve 
the special use.  He has lived there for 15 years and did hear a dog barking through the brick wall at 
one time which he said was not too bad as compared to 45 dogs.  He voiced concerns about the new 
building being closer to his house and asked staff to confirm the setbacks.  He voiced concerns 
about the height of the building, having no privacy, the indoor boarding rooms facing south towards 
the residential homes and the south elevation has glass windows which sound will permeate towards 
the residents.  

Mr. Gary Pullar, 1041 Hobart Ave., Downers Grove, has been a client of the Downers Grove Clinic 
and supported the new facility because the staff knows his dogs’ needs.

Mr. Robert Nolan, 922 Meadowlawn Ave., Downers Grove, did not support the project because the 
property was too small for the building.  He was informed by one of the team members that there 
would be one dog per boarding room/no cages and now the architect was stating there would be 15 
dogs.  He noted that the building was being located on the site to hide the “junk” from the gas 
station, when the city should be asking the station to remove it.  He also researched the sites that Dr. 
Kramer previously developed which were larger sites.  He asked if the doctor practiced currently, 
whether the city would repair the closed sewer line on 63rd Street, and pointed out that he did not 
appreciate Dr. Kremer and others visiting the neighbors and telling them to support the proposal, 
otherwise they could “end up with something worse.”  

Ms. Cheryl Alice, 927 63rd Street, resides immediately to the east and supported the proposal 
because the existing building shares her lot line and because what currently exists is an eye sore.  
She has not heard any barking.  She also pointed out that other two-story houses exist which have 
windows and doors that look into her yard.  

Ms. Sheila Robins-Campbell, 430 Rogers St., Downers Grove, an employee of the University of 
Illinois Veterinary Teaching Hospital, expressed concern about Lepto disease because it is a 
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human/animal contagious disease passed through water, not to mention a large population of dogs 
that will be boarded.  (Mr. Popovich clarified that the sign is for water quality purposes.)

Mr. Justin Grimm, 930 Meadowlawn Ave. Downers Grove, lives behind the proposal.  He asked the 
commissioners to not support the proposal.  He voiced concern about increased traffic at the 
intersection since many accidents occurred at this intersection, and dogs would be moving in/out of 
the facility.  He believed the small outdoor play area was confining for the dogs. 

Mr. Charlie Ecker, 901 Meadowlawn, Downers Grove, voiced concern about approving the project 
now only to have 24/7 hour service in the future and the village approving such requests.  Traffic 
congestion was another concern.

Mr. Dan Blaney, 5406 Maplewood Pl., Downers Grove, has been a client of Downers Grove 
Animal Clinic for just over 10 years and believed if Dr. Gus was in financial trouble it was due to 
compassion and not over-charging his customers.  He agreed the facility needed repair but kept 
going there because of the staff that work there.  He voiced concern about the business hours but 
supported the proposal because he could have his dog groomed and boarded at the same facility.

Ms. Lorne Schlie, 944 Weatherby, Downers Grove, also expressed concern about the increased 
traffic in the intersection and safety in general; the building was too large; and the privacy issue.  
She voiced concern about the facility’s impact to the neighborhood.

Ms. Kim Eckert, 901 Meadowlawn Ave., Downers Grove, reiterated the concern about the beautiful 
facility’s impact on the residential area and believed a different location was in order.  She voiced 
concern about the building setting a precedent for future developments.  Dog noise was a concern.

Ms. Nancy Rich Janis, 948 Weatherby Pl., Downers Grove, stated her house backs up to Main 
Street and she already hears much noise.  Her concern was the character of the neighborhood and 
the location of the parking lot to the east, and increased traffic.  She believed it would be a great 
facility in a different neighborhood.  She recommended the village contacting the gas station about 
its trash problem.  

Mr. Joe Domijan, 907 & 911 63rd Street, Downers Grove, did not support the proposed facility, 
explaining that it was a quiet facility and adding 60 dogs would only increase the noise.  Given the 
business hours, he stated the lighting was not even addressed.  Traffic accidents were a concern 
especially with the on-site ingress and egress.  He also stated having no retention was a concern. He 
also had a concern about the current zoning and the future land use map.

Mr. Bob Merkin, 4518 Cornell, Downers Grove, stated he is one of the owners of Downers Grove 
Animal Hospital and commended those speakers who spoke about the vet owner of the facility.  He 
also stated that the amount of sound generated by 60 to 100 dogs exceeds the sound created by a jet 
engine.  Even though he reduced his boarding to 10 dogs from 50 dogs, he twice received a noise 
complaint from the police department -- he had masonry walls also.  The real issue he stated was 
whether the facility would reduce property values or will it create quality of life issues for residents 
because they cannot leave their windows open due to barking dogs.  Mr. Merkin also pointed out 
that this was the reason why the same building was denied in Westmont and Hinsdale – due to the 
close proximity to residential properties.  
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Mr. Brian McLachlan, 4723 Elm St., Downers Grove, currently operates the only luxury pet 
boarding facility in Downers Grove.  He believed it was a beautiful building but it appeared that 
there was little to no intention to being an ultra luxury boarding facility given the small size of the 
rooms.  He foresaw that there will be increased animal crates since the village has no mechanism to 
control the number of dogs nor is there a level at the state level.  His business has 10 ultra luxury 
suites in a 600 sq. feet space and not even that is devoted to the proposed kennels.  Lastly, he voiced 
concern that no dogs would be outside on the weekends which translated to the animals soiling 
themselves.  He did not object to the competition.  

Ms. Jessica Maciaszek, 7326 Baybury Road, began working for the animal clinic in the boarding 
facility back in 1999 and recently moved back to the area because of the community.  She believed 
the building would be an improvement, given the current condition of the area.  

Mr. Jason Sanderson, builder for the project, clarified that at the neighborhood meeting he stated 
there would be no outdoor runs or kennels and it would only be a play area.  Running down the list 
of resident concerns, Mr. Sanderson stated that staff will be at the facility to attend the animals like 
any other boarding facility and the facility provides other services which he believes the community 
is looking for.  Regarding the letter and the connection between the Countryside facility and the 
police, the police pick up strays and Countryside works to get the animals back to health.  

He reminded the commissioners and the public that the team knows that noise would be issue, 
which is why the letter speaks to the improvements made over the past 25 years.  As a builder 
specializing in the industry, he had been successful in building such facilities in areas that abut 
residential neighborhoods because people do not want to travel long distances to board/groom their 
pet.

Mr. Sanderson stated the proposal met or exceeded the setbacks.  The windows on the south 
elevation is being created to bring light into the area where the animals are being boarded but if it 
was an issue due to sound, he was willing to remove them or install skylights.  As to traffic control, 
the DuPage Department of Transportation was forwarded the plans and initially everything was fine 
with them.  However, there was a neighbor recommendation to install a right-in/right-out which 
changed the plans and Mr. Sanderson stated the owner was trying to be a good neighbor.  

Regarding the hours of operation, Mr. Sanderson explained that the owner will be working within 
the village’s noise ordinance; however, if a dog is barking, it will be taken inside.  The outdoor area 
is small and basically for the animal to relieve itself.  There is an indoor play area/training area and 
in lieu of crate boarding, dogs are now boarded in “runs,” some of which have TVs while some do 
not.  Village photometric requirements will be met.  The number of dogs outside will be 
manageable for one person – six to eight dogs – and behavior will be monitored to avoid 
aggression.

As to the current status of the clinic, he believed the site and the building needed improvement.  In 
addition, the clients wanted something more out of the facility which is why Dr. Kramer was 
assisting the current business by infusing some capital.  

5

ORD 2015-6475 Page 38 of 43



DRAFT

PLAN COMMISSION  OCTOBER 12, 2015

In response to the setbacks, Mr. Matthys estimated that the setback from proposed building to the 
rear property line was 60 feet; he did not have the current location of the house surveyed so he 
could not confirm how far back the house was set back on the lot.  Based on the aerial, he estimated 
it about 80 feet which provided the 150 feet separation from the building to the house.   The 180 
feet he mentioned earlier was from the outdoor play area to the residential home.  Regarding 
increased traffic, Mr. Matthys believed the traffic accidents mentioned were due to vehicles coming 
from the Jewel parking lot and driving through the stacking traffic into a no sight line area; whereas 
with the proposed site, vehicles may pull out into stacking traffic but there are visible sight lines of 
oncoming traffic.  As to the character of the neighborhood, Mr. Matthys stated the proposal was 
based off of the village’s comprehensive plan, citing the plan has neighborhood commercial zones 
within neighborhoods that are service-related businesses and the parcel is zoned B-2 on the zoning 
map.

The proposal will decrease the amount of impervious area on the site.  The petitioner will address 
any stormwater issues that were mentioned.  He acknowledged that on the west side of the parcel 
the stormwater drain was cut off when construction occurred on 63rd Street, and was never repaired.  
He believed the petitioner would be fixing the problem by having a new engineered parking lot with 
less impervious area.  As to the testimony regarding the Downers Grove Animal Hospital and the 
owner having noise complaints, Mr. Matthys pointed out that facility was only 70 feet away from 
residential zoning while the proposed facility was more than double that amount to the outdoor area 
which faced a traffic interchange.  The Downers Grove Animal Hospital outdoor area also faced the 
residential use.  Mr. Matthys continued to explain that barking noise is dealt with in two ways – the 
masonry building and having staff to bring a barking dog into an indoor area.  

As to the glass on the south façade, he is working to have natural light come into the building but is 
also working Soundscapes Engineering to address noise infiltration into the building.  As to those 
who commented that the building “does not work”, MR. Matthys stated that other buildings have 
been constructed and work successfully.  

Dr. Kramer reiterated that he wanted to bring in a world-class business and thanked everyone for 
their comments.  He noted he has seven other facilities and wants to meet the needs of the 
community in veterinary care.

Public comment was closed by the chairman.

Bringing the discussion around, the chairman reminded the commissioners that the focus was the 
special use specifically.  However, he asked staff to clarify the comments made regarding the three 
lots and one of the lots not being on a future land use plan, Mr. Ainsworth explained that Lot 9 is 
depicted as Residential in a future land use map and the land use map is used as a “guidance tool” 
and not as a requirement.  Details followed. Additionally, Chairman Rickard confirmed with staff 
that the special use permit could be pulled if the petitioner is found to be out of compliance to which 
staff concurred.  Dialog followed regarding the difference between kennels and boarding and the 
number of dogs at the Countryside facility (115 dogs but also a 20,000 sq. feet facility).

Mr. Thoman thanked the residents for voicing their comments and also thanked the petitioner for 
replacing a community resource with a broader, better thought-out community resource and 
believed any community service should work with the neighbors on a continuing basis.  He did not 
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have any reason why not to be in favor of the petition given staff’s report; Mr. Cronin agreed and 
stated the area was getting a better, upgraded facility, it met all of the village’s requirements, and 
decibel levels can be monitored.  Standards of approval were also met.   

WITH RESPECT TO FILE 15-PLC-0032, MR. THOMAN MADE A MOTION THAT THE 
PLAN COMMISSION FORWARD A POSITIVE RECOMMENDATION TO THE 
VILLAGE COUNCIL, SUBJECT TO STAFF’S FOLLOWING CONDITIONS OUTLINED 
IN ITS OCTOBER 12, 2015 STAFF REPORT: 

1. THE SPECIAL USE SHALL SUBSTANTIALLY CONFORM TO THE STAFF 
REPORT; ARCHITECTURAL DRAWINGS PREPARED BY LINDEN GROUP 
DATED JULY 9, 2015, LAST REVISED ON OCTOBER 6, 2015, THE LANDSCAPE 
DRAWINGS PREPARED BY ERICKSON ENGINEERING DATED AUGUST 07, 
2015, LAST REVISED ON OCTOBER 6, 2015 AND THE ENGINEERING 
DRAWINGS PREPARED BY VANTAGE POINT ENGINEERING DATED 
AUGUST 7, 2015, LAST REVISED ON OCTOBER 6, 2015, EXCEPT AS SUCH 
PLANS MAY BE MODIFIED TO CONFORM TO THE VILLAGE CODES AND 
ORDINANCES;

2. A CERTIFICATE OF OCCUPANCY SHALL NOT BE ISSUED FOR THE NEW 
FACILITY UNTIL THE EXISTING BUILDING ON-SITE HAS BEEN 
DEMOLISHED;

3. ALL PARKING LOT SCREENING SHALL BE AT LEAST THREE-FEET TALL 
AT TIME OF PLANTING; 

4. THE APPLICANT SHALL APPLY FOR ALL SIGNAGE UNDER A SEPARATE 
PERMIT AND SHALL COMPLY WITH THE SIGN ORDINANCE;

5. PRIOR TO ISSUING A BUILDING PERMIT, AN ADMINISTRATIVE LOT 
CONSOLIDATION SHALL BE COMPLETED;

6. THE BUILDING SHALL BE EQUIPPED WITH AN AUTOMATIC SUPPRESSION 
SYSTEM AND AN AUTOMATIC AND MANUAL FIRE ALARM SYSTEM; AND 

7. THE PETITIONER SHALL INSTALL SIGNAGE ALONG THE EAST PROPERTY 
LINE LANDSCAPING STATING THE FOLLOWING: “NO DOG WALKING THIS 
AREA, DRAINS TO RIVER”.

SECONDED BY MS. HOGSTROM

AYE: MR. THOMAN, MS. HOGSTROM, MR. CRONIN.  MR. QUIRK, 
CHAIRMAN RICKARD.

NAY: NONE

MOTION CARRIED.  VOTE:  5-0
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